
 
 

 

Agenda 

Meeting of the Concurrent Education Students’ Association Council 

Sunday, October 16th, 2016 

6:00 PM, Dunning 11 

1. Motion #1 - Adoption of the Agenda of the meeting of October 16th, 2016 

Moved by: Jena Bowden 

Seconded by: Jacob Gardhouse 

2. Motion #2 - Approval of the Minutes of the meeting of September 25th, 2016 

Moved by: Jena Bowden  

Seconded by: Jacob Gardhouse 

3. Speaker’s Business 

4. President’s Report 

5. Vice Presidents’ Reports 

a. Vice President (Internal) 

b. Vice President (External) 

6. Executive Administrator’s Report 

7. Events Director’s Report 

8. Marketing and Design Director’s Report 

9. Treasurer’s Report 

10. Academic Affairs Commissioner’s Report  

11. Equity Affairs Commissioner’s Report 

12. Senator’s Report 

13. AMS Representative’s Report 

14. Year Representatives’ Reports 

a. Second Year Representatives 

b. Third Year Representatives 

c. Fourth Year Representatives 

15. CESA Clubs Director’s Report 

16. QCE Chair’s Report 

17. Head Teach’s Report 

18. Guest Speaker  



 
 

a. Jennifer Li 

19. Statements by Members 

20. Question Period 

21. New Business 

a. Motion #3 – Elections Clean Up (A) 

Moved by: Jacob Gardhouse 

Seconded by: Sherri Patterson  

That CESA Council amends Article 4 of the Constitution as outlined in Appendix: 

Elections Clean Up (A) 

b. Motion #4 – Elections Clean Up (B) 

Moved by: Jacob Gardhouse  

Seconded by: Sherri Patterson  

That CESA Council amends the Elections Policy Manual as outlined in Appendix: 

Elections Clean Up (B) 

22. Discussion Period 

23. Speaker’s Last Word 

24. Adjournment 

  



 
 

President’s Report 

Jacob Gardhouse  

Hi Council! I hope you had an amazing long weekend, you all deserve it. Week 6 is upon us, the grind is 
really about to kick in so please, as always, let any of us know if you need any support. We are here for 
you! 
  
Intern 
I’m really pleased to welcome my intern to CESA Council and Extended Council tonight. I’m extremely 
excited to start working with Abby Skene and I can’t wait to see what the interns will come up with this 
year together! Hiring was a really rewarding process this semester and I’d like to thank Sherri, Carma 
and Jena for being the best panel-mates I could possibly hope for. 
  
Presidents’ Caucus 
  
We had a meeting last Tuesday regarding OUSA’s visit to Assembly the following night, and other 
Assembly business that Tiff will touch on in her report. It’s really valuable to hear the opinions of 
student leaders from other faculty societies, and I can’t wait to see what will be accomplished at 
upcoming meetings. 
  
Sibling Society Presidents’ Caucus 
  
I had my second meeting bi-weekly meeting with Darrean, Brian, Matt and Aniqah regarding the role of 
sibling societies and possible collaboration opportunities. If anyone has any ideas or suggestions 
regarding interfaculty relations please let me know and I will most definitely convey them through the 
appropriate body! 
  
First Year Representative to the AMS 
  
I would like to welcome Carla Namkung to CESA Council and Extended Council as well. I’m looking 
forward to working with Carla and Tiff with assembly business and doing our best to represent Con-Ed 
Students on AMS Assembly. 
  
Faculty of Education Meeting 
 
Sherri, Carma and I met with Rebecca and Don to discuss current and upcoming news from CESA. Don is 
extremely excited for the report based on the results from the Academic survey for last year so we’re 
working on getting that to him as soon as possible! They are both looking forward to our upcoming 
homecoming events and other ongoing initiatives. 
  
  
Thanks for reading my report. Let me know if you have any questions during Question Period. 
 Jacob  



 
 

Vice President (Internal)’s Report 

Carma Steenkamp  

Hi everyone! 

I apologize for not being able to be at the meeting tonight.  

[Year Reps] 

Congratulations to the newly elected First Year Reps! I look forward to meeting you and discussing your 

ideas for the year to come. The week ago I met with all the year reps to see how things are. The other 

year reps are doing amazing with their planned events. Matt and Seb are doing well working with 

Cameron for planning Con-Ed Clothing. Stay tuned for more information! 

 

[Athletic Coordinators] 

The Athletic Coordinators have successfully managed to have all the intramurals up and running. They 

are now looking into planning for BEWICs so please stay tuned for that!  

 

[Hired Positions] 

We are happy to say that we have finished fall hiring and elections! I would like to welcome our 

new Photography Coordinator and the new Intern to the Vice President Internal! 

 

[ASUS] 

I was unable to make it to the ASUS meeting on Thursday but Tiffany Wong was able to proxy at that 

meeting.  

 

[Faculty Board] 

Faculty Board met last Friday. There were some minor changes to courses offered to reflect who things 

are in practice.  

Have a great week! Please contact me if you have any questions! 

Carma Steenkamp 

  



 
 

Vice President (External)’s Report 

Sherri Patterson  

HEY FAM! 
  
Life in the External Umbrella is busy as always! We’ve been putting on a lot of events lately/will 
be putting many more in the future and we really appreciate all of your support and 
attendance. We honestly couldn’t succeed without all of you! 
  
****TELC**** 
I got to go to my first TELC meeting this week, which was really exciting! All of the B.Ed students 
are now on PRAC so West Campus is looking a little empty. We discussed challenges of the new 
program in terms of student government and they are looking at plans to rectify the issues. 
Teachables for I/S students are also of great concern. With the decreased enrolment, there are 
less students in the I/S stream and therefore, certain classes are not meeting their minimum 
quota. Because physics and chemistry typically have low enrolment, they have joined them in 
order to continue them as teachables. New fine arts streams have been created for our B.Ed 
year and they are continuing to discuss ways to make sure all teachables continue to succeed. 
Something of note we discussed was that some universities in the US are completely shutting 
down their Teacher Education programs because of the low demand for teachers. 
  
****TEAC**** 
The faculty has received funding to ensure the sustainability of the Tech Ed program and 
they’re also trying to devise a plan for the Aboriginal Teacher Education Program in order to 
make it easier for students. The faculty is also having some issues with people not knowing 
about Queen’s fast tracked B.Ed year, but they’re working to get all school boards informed. 
Queen’s is also allowing students to get their FSL part 1 which they are in their B.Ed year, which 
isn’t common practice in other universities, so we also have a bit of a head start on that front. 
  
****OTHER TINGZ**** 
Hiring is all done, which is so exciting!!! I’m very excited to have our new Community Affairs 
Coordinator hired and my intern (!!!!!!)! Just a reminder to new members of Council and 
everyone else also to like the post on Facebook about Council clothing so we can get everything 
finalized to start orders ASAP. 
  
As always, I’m here if anyone is looking for a ~friend~, coffee, or anything really!!!!! 
 XO Sherri 
  
P.S. I hope everyone is enjoying our new penholder. 

  



 
 

Executive Administrator’s Report 

Jena Bowden  

Hey everyone! 

I hope you all had a restful long weekend! Week 5 has been really busy but very exciting! WE 

KNOW HAVE A FULL COUNCIL!!!!  

Elections  

Voting as you all know was pushed back to this week. We would like to congratulate everyone 

that ran in the elections. You all had great campaigns and were excellent examples of 

leadership, spirit, and dedication. We are pleased to have Jathorsan Lingarajan and Makenzi 

Mellon join council as our First Year Representatives and Carla Namkung join us as the First 

Year Rep to the AMS.   

Hiring  

Hiring took place this week as well and we filled the rest of our positions on council. Exec and I 

were blown away with the applicants that we saw. There was a very strong pool of applicants 

this year and all of them showed ingenuity, creativity, and professionalism throughout the 

applications process. We want to congratulate our newest members of council:  

Intern to the President: Abby Skene 
Intern to the Vice President Internal: Amanda Rankin 
Intern to the Vice President External: Yael Gazit 
Community Affairs Coordinator: Jessica Gibson 
Photography Coordinator: Emily Walker 
Council Clerk: Kealey Ducharme 
 
Event Proposals  
 
I just want to remind you all again to please please please give me as much notice as possible 
with event request forms. This is not only for my benefit to book you rooms but it also helps 
Oshaen, Celine, and Joyce plan their time accordingly so that they can get everything done for 
your events. We want your events to run smoothly, but we require planning time to do so.  
  



 
 

Events Director’s Report 

Emilie Watson  

Hi Everyone!  

Wow, it’s been awhile! I hope everyone had a wonderful Thanksgiving and is ready to dive into the 

second half of the semester  Here’s what the Events umbrella has been up to the last few weeks…  

 

Social Affairs Coordinators 

 

Madison and Olivia have been working hard to sort out some details for the formal that will be 

happening! We’re looking at April 1st at the Holiday Inn downtown, which is very exciting!  

 

The next social will be a Photo Scavenger Hunt and it will be happening this Wednesday. We hope to see 

you all there… bring friends!  

 

Workshop Coordinators 

 

Anjini and Jessee are getting ready for a big week ahead of them! The fall workshop week is happening 

THIS week! If you haven’t signed up already, you can find the link on the Facebook event page. There 

will be great speakers, good fun, and free snacks (yay!) so we can’t wait to see you all there! Please 

remind your friends that these workshops are happening and that they DO get a certificate for attending 

(you can attend one, two, three, or all four!) to be added to their professional portfolio. Thanks! 

 

Community Affairs Coordinators 

 

We’re really excited to have our new Coordinator join us… welcome to the team!  

 

Looking back a few weeks, the Pancake Breakfast went really well. We were very happy to see so many 

members of council come out; thank you for your support! All in all, we raised just over $70 to be 

donated to Youth Diversion and the pancakes were delicious, so the morning was certainly a success. 

Huge shoutout to Lindsey and CommComm for making the day run so smoothly.  



 
 

 

In the coming weeks, the Coordinators will be looking to the Community Dinner, 

which is fast approaching (November 12th!), and they’ll be looking at getting into Martha’s Table to do 

some regular volunteering in the community.  

 

Homecoming Alumni Director 

 

Homecoming is THIS weekend! This update will be given in person    

 

That’s it for me! Thanks for reading   

Emilie  

 

  



 
 

Marketing and Design Director’s Report 

Oshaen-Lynn Swartz 

Hey Council!  

 

I apologize for not being present at this meeting, but I’ll be back next time! Carma and I met before 

Thanksgiving to reflect on communication, organization and effects concerning Marketing. We’ve 

decided to have bi-weekly meetings throughout the year to keep communication strong.  

 

I’m becoming increasingly Photoshop literate and love the liberty to be creative. At the same time, I’m 

always open to suggestions and advice   

 

A reminder that all requests for Facebook events need to be submitted well in advance, so I have time 

to create graphics with minimal stress. Once events are published, event Admins have the freedom to 

share and post when necessary. If you’re running an event, you’re also allowed to create your own 

graphics if that interests you, but should send them to me to review before officially posting them. If you 

have any questions concerning marketing policy, please contact myself or Carma.  

 

IT Admin 

 

John’s been making graphic and event updates on the CESA website these past few weeks. If anyone 

outside of council has an questions, be sure to direct them to the CESA Website or Facebook page for 

information!  

 

B.Ed Spread 

 

Jansen and Connie have published our first edition of B.Ed Spread! If you haven’t already reviewed it, I 

encourage you to do so because it’s LIT. Please share B.Ed Spread posts on Facebook, and tell your 

friends about it! 

 

Jansen and Connie are currently working on establishing a schedule for council member contributions 

throughout the year. She’ll be assigning dates to each council member, but you’ll all have the liberty of 

choosing your own topics to address. This year, we’re thinking of having Council Members include an 

“itty bitty” blurb describing their event or initiative, if it’s happening during that month. For example, 

the Events Director will submit the date, time, location and purpose of their event and/or comment on 



 
 

the success of the Community Dinner in the November edition of B.Ed Spread. 

Time shouldn’t be a big issue since these will be very brief. Out goal is to further 

increase student awareness by doing this.  

 

Merchandise 

 

This week, Cameron has been busy with the pop-up Merch Sale. Next week will be Con-Ed Clothing 

Sales, which are already being marketing on Facebook. Tell yo mom, tell yo friends! Especially about the 

Mystery Item, because having a Mystery Item is new, exciting and MYSTERIOUSYLY COOL.  

 

Photography 

 

A big thanks to Celine for always being present at events to capture photos, and for uploading photos on 

Facebook this past week. As always, I encourage you to tag your friends on Facebook and share photos. 

We also look forward to meeting the new Photography Director.  

 

Arrivederci for now,  

Oshaen  

 

  



 
 

Treasurer’s Report 

Joyce Chiang 

  



 
 

Academic Affairs Commissioner’s Report  

Katey Day 

Hi everybody! Happy Sunday!   

I hope everyone enjoying their long weekend last weekend, had a good week five and had lots of fun 

throughout Homecoming! Here is an update from the world of Academics. 

AMS Academic Caucus: 

Academic Caucus had their first meeting a few weeks ago. I was unable to attend due to an allergist 

appointment after my fifty-hour allergic reaction I am sure you have all heard about by now, but I 

sent in a report regarding Con-Ed’s academic goals for the year! The next caucus meeting is on 

Tuesday. I look forward to reporting back what we discuss! 

 

FACULTY BOARD 

I will be attending my first Faculty Board meeting with Sherri tomorrow afternoon. I will keep you 

posted as to important information we learn from the meeting.  

 

ACS & SNACKS 

Remember Acs & Snacks, the Con-Ed study club meets Tuesday evenings from 8-10PM. It is a 

wonderful way to meet new people in Con-Ed and enjoy some tasty study snacks. Tell your friends! 

 

ACADEMIC FEEDBACK COMMITTEE 

Tiffany, Seane, Scott, Kerri, Jacob and myself have been working hard going through the academic 

feedback we received. We have divided the committee into two groups with one group looking at 

PROF feedback and the other looking at PRAC. We had a meeting right before CESA Council, so I will 

fill you in during my report.   

 

That’s all for now! Happy week 6! Just six more weeks AKA around 30 school days until we are 

finished semester one! 

All the Con-Ed Love, 

Katey Day 

Academic Affairs Commissioner  

  



 
 

Equity Affairs Commissioner’s Report 

Kerri Lee 

 

Happy Homecoming everyone!  

 

Bursaries 

The bursary process has begun for QCE! Please spread the word. It is an easy and quick process – the 

applications are online and it only takes a few minutes to fill out. I have made some revisions to the 

bursary process in the hopes that things will go more smoothly and we will be able to more effectively 

distribute the bursary money.  

 

Anti-Oppression Training and Positive Space Training 

I have contacted Positive Space Training at Queen’s to arrange Positive Space Training for CESA. 

Hopefully we will be able to have these sessions during the first week of November (with our full 

council) and then voting for the Positive Space Sticker will take place in the weeks following. I am also 

planning to compile a document with more information (Q & A format) – so if you have any questions 

that you feel should be included, or if you have any other general questions, please e-mail me at 

equityaffairs@cesa.queensu.ca  

 

Equity Caucus 

Equity Caucus is a forum for dialogue chaired by the Social Issues Commissioner of the AMS (Lea 

Keren). The Equity Caucus acts as an advisory body for consultation on issues of marginalization and 

equity, consisting of one representative from each faculty society within the AMS. We also mandate to 

implement independent initiatives that aim to create more equitable campus. We had our first meeting this 

past Wednesday and it was a great first meeting and introduction to caucus. I really enjoyed meeting all of 

the Equity representatives from each faculty, and the discussions have been very engaging and enriching. 

I will be collaborating with a few other faculties/associations (starting by meeting with Lily – ASUS 

Equity Commissioner this past Friday) on some new initiatives and I will continue to provide updates. 

 iCount Census: The iCount survey (from the Equity Office) has sent out e-mails with the link to 

their online survey. The goal of the survey is for them to collect voluntary feedback to help them 

plan and implement their equity programs, services, and student recruitment strategies in order to 

enhance diversity at Queen’s University. If you have any questions regarding the survey or the 

information that is collected, please contact: The Equity Office, Mackintosh-Corry Hall, Room 

B513, Queen's University, Kingston, ON.  K7L 3N6, Canada, 613-533-2563 

mailto:equityaffairs@cesa.queensu.ca


 
 

 The equity office will be able to separate by Program/Faculty if the 

numbers are large enough. This would be really interesting information 

to have – so please fill it out and encourage others to fill it out too.  

 

Coffeehouse 

Coffeehouse was at CoGro this past Thursday evening! It was wonderful to see people slowly warm up to 

the stage over the course of the evening and share their diverse talents (including singing, dancing, 

rapping, and lip-syncing)!! A huge thank you to all those who came out to the event to either 

perform/provide support! A note from Afsheen, who did an awesome job organizing: “This party was 

bumpin’ for real! Big thank you to Kerri, supporting staff, my mom, my dad, and all of our supporters. 

One love, Con-Ed Love. To those who missed out, we’ve got bit plans for y’all coming soon. Peace!” See 

you at the next event!!! Stay tuned, friends! 

 

“Today you are YOU, that is truer than true. There is NO ONE alive that is YOUER than YOU!!” ~Dr. 

Seuss 

 

Kerri Lee 

Equity Affairs Commissioner  

 

  



 
 

Senator’s Report 

Scott Kell 

  



 
 

AMS Representative’s Report 

Tiffany Wong  

Dear CESA Council,  

I hope everyone had a relaxing and enjoyable Thanksgiving weekend, and is not too overwhelmed with 

midterms/assignments! 

Here are some updates from the AMS Assembly meeting on October 5th at City Hall: 

Ontario Undergraduate Student Alliance (OUSA): 

 Last year AMS Assembly resolved to put OUSA, our external lobby organization, on probation. 

The Special Committee on External Alignment was struck again to continue the review process of OUSA. 

Given the potential for the AMS to leave OUSA, their goal is to make sure that policy around alignment, 

as well as renewal and termination of membership, is clear. The AMS amended the policy to do the 

following:  

1. Clearly outline that a failure to renew results in termination.  
2. Clarify that the termination process is a way to terminate membership outside of the regular 

triennial review and renewal process.  
3. Allow for a petition as a means to commence the termination process.  
4. Clarify the threshold required in a campus-wide referendum.  
5. Require that the Special Committee on External Alignment shall submit a report, rather than a 

report being recommended.  
Club Grants:  

AMS Assembly voted in favour of the policy change to Section 7, Part E: Club Grants will see the 

addition of the Clubs Bursary program and the New Clubs Grant, as well as amendments to the current 

Club Grants. The Clubs Bursary program started in Winter 2016 and has proved to be an immense 

benefit for students looking to attend club events and/or initiatives but face financial barriers. The Clubs 

Office would like to continue providing this support so all students are able to enjoy different 

opportunities on campus.  

The New Clubs Grant will introduce financial aid for newly ratified clubs. This grant is intended 

to help with starting costs so that clubs are able to promote themselves on campus to gain students to 

join as members. The addition of this grant to the office will provide more support for our new clubs as 

they find their place on campus.  

Best,  

Tiffany  

  



 
 

Second Year Representatives’ Report 

Chloë Demizio & Alexandra da Silva 

Hello! 

 

We hope everyone had a well-deserved, relaxing long weekend! Here’s what we’ve been up to 

over the past couple weeks: 

 

First Year Event 

 We held our first year event of the semester, the “Back to S’cool Movie & Cupcake Afternoon” 

on Saturday, October 1st. We baked close to 200 mini cupcakes and had a topping bar with lots of icing 

and toppings! Due to a last minute room change, we didn’t have as many people come out as we had 

anticipated. Those who did come thoroughly enjoyed eating mini cupcakes while watching “A Cinderella 

Story”.  

 

Fort Fright (Second Year Event) 

 Over the past week, we have been in discussion with the Third Year Representatives Matt and 

Sebastian, about combining our next year event. This would be a 2nd and 3rd year trip to Fort Fright. We 

are still sorting through some details and will provide an update at the meeting.  

 

November Year Event 

 We are extremely excited about our 3rd year event scheduled for November! We will be having a 

Bob Ross themed paint night. Our plan is to book a large room, purchase a bunch of canvases, paint, and 

random painting tools; play a Bob Ross painting video and see what masterpieces are created! We are 

still working out a few logistics and will provide an update at the October 30th meeting.  

 

Thank you! 

Al-oë (Alex & Chloë  



 
 

Third Year Representatives’ Report 

Sebastian Faudemer & Matt Rowland 

We have finalized clothing prices and items and are ready to begin selling Con-Ed 

Clothing. Clothing sales will run from Monday the 17th until the 31st. You can check out 

the Facebook event for a list of items and colors and order can be done from the office. 

As well, we are currently planning our next year event which will be a visit to Fort Fright 

with the Second Years. We look forward to seeing how the next few weeks will go and 

are excited for clothing sales.  



 
 

Fourth Year Representatives’ Report 

Gillian McMurry & Erica Pasternak 

 

Hello everyone! 

We are advertising the contents of the fridge and are excited to be looking into the B.Edder for 

you gift. 

The Sports in the Park year event went well and the next one is being planned for late October 

or early November. 

Hope everybody had a great Thanksgiving, whether you got to go home or not! 

Erica Pasternak and Gillian McMurray    

  



 
 

CESA Clubs Director’s Report 

Erin Silverberg  

  



 
 

QCE Chair’s Report 

Seane Thorman  

Hello everyone,  

 

I hope everyone had a good weekend with an extra Monday off, and a great homecoming weekend. I 

know the QCE Executives still were working hard through the holidays and have some exciting updates 

for you!  

 

Theme: Our theme was released the first week of October! It is “Exploring Education to Stand the Test 

of Time”. We are very excited about how this theme is unfolding and cannot wait to explore what it will 

bring to conference this year.  

 

Bursaries: Bursaries are now available through the CESA website to internal delegates only (Queen’s 

Concurrent Education Students). They will be available until October 21, so we highly recommend 

applying if you intend on coming to conference this year (WHICH YOU ALL SHOULD  ) in order to 

ensure conference maintains financially accessible to as many delegates as possible. The link to apply is 

directly on the CESA website!  

 

Registration: Registration dates have been released, and are approaching fast. Registration for Trent 

delegates is November 1, External delegates is November 3, and Internal delegates November 10. As 

more registration details are finalized they will be released.  

 

Homecoming: We had a raffle basket at the lovely “Wine and Cheese in B.Ed” event! So thank you to 

everyone who came out to support Ishta, and also who may have come and visited us.  

 

That is it for now! Remember to check out our website and follow us on Facebook/Instagram/Twitter to 

stay up to date on conference details.  

 

Until next TIME (do you get it now?),  

The Queen’s Conference on Education Executive Team  



 
 

Head Teach’s Report 

Emma Soars 

  



 
 

New Business 

Appendix: Elections Clean Up (A) 

From the CESA Constitution  

4.04 Nominations  

4.04.01 All nominees shall be ordinary members of the Association.  

4.04.02 Nomination forms shall be made available at the Con-Ed Office from the first day of the 

nomination period until the last day of nomination period.  

4.04.03 Candidates running for the positions of Executive Administrator, Senator, AMS 

Representative(s), Academic Affairs Commissioner, Equity Affairs Commissioner, Alumni 

Representative(s), or ESS Representative to CESA Q-CESA Representative shall each submit a nomination 

form, completed with the signatures and student numbers of ten (10) members of the Association, to 

the CEO by the end of the nomination period.  

4.04.04 Candidate teams running for the positions of Year Representatives must submit a nomination 

form, completed with the signatures and student numbers of ten (10) members of the Association, to 

the CEO by the end of the nomination period.  

4.04.05 Candidates running for the positions of President, Vice President (Internal), Vice President 

(External) shall submit one (1) nomination form, completed with signatures and student numbers of 

seventy-five (75) members of the Association, to the CEO by the end of the nomination period.  

4.04.06 Candidates may nominate themselves.  

4.04.07 All members of the Council, with the exception of the CEO, shall be permitted to nominate 

candidates.  

4.04.08 Nominations shall be permitted to take place in the Con-Ed Office.  

4.04.09 An Election Information Meeting shall be hosted by CEO previous to the first day of the 

campaign period.  

4.04.10 All candidates shall be responsible for understanding and abiding by the contents of Article 4 of 

this Constitution and the Elections Policy Manual.  

4.04.11 Should a candidate currently hold a position on Council or Extended Council, he or she they shall 

take a leave of absence from that position in order to be permitted to campaign in the CESA, ASUS, or 

AMS elections, or any other election in which they he or she is are eligible.  

4.04.12 In the event of a leave of absence, the following regulations shall take effect at 11:59 p.m. on 

the final day of the nomination period: 



 
 

(a) Candidates are prohibited from performing for the duties and 

associated duties of their  any responsibilities related to their position on 

CESA Council and Extended Council and their respective job descriptions, as 

described in Section 5.03 of  in the Job Description Policy Manual. This includes, but is not 

limited to, hosting an event or meeting, in addition to as well as communicating with members 

of CESA in their capacity as members of Council or Extended Council. Exceptions include 

performing duties that do not have any direct influence upon voters in the CESA elections, which 

must  including, but not limited to, individually creating decorations for Formal, taking pictures 

at Association events, and communicating with external bodies such as Event Services. Any and 

all deviations of the above require the explicit consent from the CEO.  

 (b) Candidates shall be prohibited from using any Association resources available  by 

virtue of holding a position on the Council to assist their campaign in any  way.  

(c) Candidates shall be permitted to speak of their positions in terms of their previous 

experiences. While discussing their experiences they may not, however, advertise any event 

that they are currently planning as a member of the Council.  

 (d) All duties of candidates shall be assumed or delegated by the Umbrella Head.  

(e) Candidates shall be reinstated into their previous Council positions at 11:59pm on the day 

after voting ends after the election results have been announced.  

4.04.13 Should an elected position not be filled by the close of the nomination period, the position will 

be elected during Fall Elections as described in Article 4 of the Elections Policy Manual.  

4.04.14 A nominee may withdraw their candidacy at any time during the nomination or campaign 

period. A notice of withdrawal shall be given in written form to the CEO at the time of withdrawal.  

4.04.15 No individual is eligible to be a candidate in an Association election if they are simultaneously 

running in the AMS Executive elections or ASUS elections or any other election in which he or she is 

eligible other elections on campus.  

 

4.05 Campaigning  

4.05.01 All campaigning is subject to the discretion of the CEO and the Executive.  

4.05.02 Campaigning is defined as any activity that, in and of itself, serves to publicize or promote an 

individual or team's candidacy in an Association election.  

4.05.03 Candidates running for the positions of President, Vice President (Internal) and Vice President 

(External) shall campaign as a team, subject to Subsection 2.02.10. This includes, but is not limited to, 

posters, websites, class talks, platforms, etc. No variance of this campaign format shall be permitted.  

4.05.04 Candidates running for the positions of Executive Administrator, Senator, AMS 

Representative(s), Academic Affairs Commissioner, Equity Affairs Commissioner, Alumni 



 
 

Representative(s), or Q-CESA representative, shall campaign as individuals. This 

includes, but is not limited to, posters, websites, class talks, platforms, etc. No 

variance of this campaign format shall be permitted.  

4.05.05 Candidates running for the positions of Year Representatives shall campaign as a team. This 

includes, but is not limited to, posters, websites, class talks, platforms, etc. No variance of this campaign 

format shall be permitted.  

4.05.06 Campaign materials shall abide by Article 3 of the Election Policy Manual. 

4.05.07 Campaigning of any form shall not commence until 12:00 a.m. of the first campaigning day.  

4.05.08 The contents and methods of campaigning shall be above reproach. Candidates shall not 

misrepresent the character or policies of other candidates.  

4.05.09 Candidates shall not make statements that they know are untrue.  

4.05.10 No form of campaigning shall take place in any AMS service including, but not restricted to, any 

campus pub, behind the Walkhome Counter, or inside the AMS offices.  

4.05.11 Campaigning shall be permitted in line-ups but shall not occur beyond the point where patrons 

are requested to provide identification or payment for entrance.  

4.05.12 No form of campaigning in the CESA, ASUS or AMS elections shall take place in, or immediately 

outside, the Con-Ed Office. This includes, but is not limited to the issuing of platform statements, 

distribution or posting of promotional materials or candidate information, any discussion of or on behalf 

of a candidate, or the emailing of any campaign related issues.  

4.05.13 No form of campaigning shall take place at any Association event. This includes, but is not 

limited to, Charity Events, Socials, Conference, Formal, and Workshops. Candidates running in the CESA, 

ASUS, AMS, or any other election on campus, are permitted to campaign at meetings of the Council only 

after (i) the candidate(s) have attended the meeting as (an) observer(s) and (ii) the meeting has been 

adjourned. 

4.05.14 No candidate may advertise through any campus media including, but not limited to, CFRC, the 

B.Ed Spread, The Journal or Golden Words.  

(a) Candidates are permitted to be interviewed by The Journal for an article if all candidates for 

the position are contacted.  

4.05.15 No unsolicited campaigning shall be permitted in the student housing area. In particular, 

campaign or promotional materials may not be distributed to mailboxes, nor shall any form of door to-

door campaigning be permitted.  

4.05.16 No room-to-room campaigning in residence shall be permitted.  

4.05.17 All campaigning shall cease by 11:59 p.m. of the day prior to the first day of elections.  

 



 
 

4.06 Ballots  

4.06.01 On each ballot, the following shall appear: 

 (a) the heading “Concurrent Education Students’ Association”, 

 (b) the surnames and given name(s) of each candidate in alphabetical order for  each respective 

position, 

 (c) the dates of the election,  

 (d) the number of candidates each voter may or must vote for.  

4.06.02 The Executive positions of President, Vice President (Internal), and Vice-President (External) 

shall be voted for as a team.  

4.06.03 The positions of Executive Administrator, Senator, AMS Representative(s), Academic Affairs 

Commissioner, Equity Affairs Commissioner, Alumni Representative(s), and Q-CESA Representative shall 

be voted for individually.  

4.06.04 The Year Representative positions shall be voted for as a team by their respective year. 

 

4.07 Votes of Confidence  

4.07.01 Should only one candidate or candidate team be nominated for a position, a vote of confidence 

shall be required before the candidate or candidate team is considered acclaimed.  

4.07.02 Any votes of confidence shall take place by ballot on the predetermined voting days.  

4.07.03 Each vote of confidence will take the form, “Do you have confidence in (Surname, Given Name 

of candidate) to serve as (Position) for the CESA Council (Years)?”  

4.07.04 A vote of confidence shall contain boxes for both yes and no responses.  

4.07.05 In order for a vote of confidence to pass, it will require the affirmation of more than fifty (50) 

percent of voters.  

 

4.08 Ballot Counting and Announcements  

4.08.01 Each question on the ballot shall be considered to be a separate ballot, notwithstanding that it 

may be on the same ballot. That is, should a ballot be spoiled for one question, the other questions shall 

be considered separately, and shall not be automatically deemed spoiled by virtue of being on the same 

ballot as the spoiled question.  

4.08.02 Any ballot, which is spoiled or rejected, including a blank ballot, shall be considered in the total 

number of ballots cast.  



 
 

4.08.03 The CEO shall receive the voting percentages. 

 (a) The voting percentages for all Executive team and Executive Administrator 

candidates shall be made publically available on the website.  

4.08.04 In the event of a tie, the CEO shall open the sealed ballot as described in 4.02.01(m) in the 

presence of the President to determine the victor.  

 

4.09 Complaints, and Disqualifications  

4.09.01 Complaints regarding the violation of election policy shall be brought to the attention of the 

CEO.  

4.09.02 Complaints shall be in writing and may be brought forward at any time during the campaigning 

period and voting days, but no later than seventy-two (72) hours after the final poll closes.  

4.09.03 In response to receiving a complaint, the CEO shall meet with the accused candidate(s) to 

discuss the allegations. The Executive may also be present at this meeting.  

4.09.04 After three (3) minor infractions of Article 4 of this Constitution or the Elections Policy Manual, 

which shall be at the discretion of the CEO, the CEO and the Executive shall decide on a course of action 

and if necessary, do so in consultation with the AMS Election Team. Courses of action may include: 

(a) The offending party may be disqualified from the Association election as a result of the 

offence they have he or she has committed. This ruling shall be based on the severity of the 

offence and the extent to which the offence has compromised the election. This ruling shall be 

at the discretion of the CEO.  

4.09.05 In the event of a disqualification, the offending party shall be removed from the ballot. The 

offending party shall have twenty-four (24) hours from the time of disqualification to remove all 

campaign materials.  

4.09.06 Disqualification is subject to appeal to the AMS Judicial Committee and shall be handled in 

accordance with the AMS Constitution.  

4.09.07 Any appeals by candidates shall be made within seventy-two (72) hours of the election results 

being announced. No appeals shall be permitted after this point in time.  

 

 

 

 

 



 
 

Appendix: Elections Clean Up (B) 

From the CESA Elections Policy Manual 

ARTICLE 1. ELECTIONS MEETINGS 
1.01 Election Information Meeting 
1.01.01 The CEO shall, 
 (a) book a room for the Election Information Meeting, 
 (b) notify all Association members of the Election Information Meeting before   the first day of 
the nomination period, 
 (c) announce via email all of the registered candidates and the positions for  which they are 
running on the first day of the campaign period, 
 
1.01.02 An Election Information Meeting shall take place before the nomination period begins, during 
which the CEO shall:  
 (a) review all of the important election dates, 
 (b) ensure all candidates have the most recent version of the Elections Policy 
 Manual and Article 4 of the Constitution, 
 (c) review the Elections Policy Manual and Article 4 of the Constitution, 
 (d) answer any questions with concern to the Elections Policy Manual and Article  4 of the 
Constitution, 
 (e) provide their contact information for further questioning of the Elections 
 Policy Manual and Article 4 of the Constitution, 
 (f) review and clarify sanctions.  
 
1.02 Candidates Forum 
1.02.01 The Candidates Forum shall be hosted by the CEO at least three days prior to the end of the 
campaign period. 
1.02.02 The CEO shall notify all Association members of the Candidates Forum on the first day of the 
campaign period. This email shall also contain the structure of the meeting. 
1.02.03 The Candidates forum is mandatory for all individual candidates, and at least one member of a 
candidate team. Should a candidate be unable to attend due to extenuating circumstances, they may 
send a proxy in their stead. 

(a) Proxies may read an opening statement for their respective candidate, but may not take part 
in the question period.  
(b) The validity of extenuating circumstances shall be at the discretion of the CEO. 

1.02.04 The structure of the meeting at the Candidates Forum shall be at the discretion of the CEO. 
1.02.05 The candidates for each respective position shall speak in alphabetical order according to their 
last names. 
1.02.06 Each candidate shall begin with an opening statement. 
1.02.07 Each Executive candidate team shall be allowed ten (10) minutes for their joint opening 
statement. 
1.02.08 Each candidate running for the position of Executive Administrator shall be allowed five (5) 
minutes for an opening statement. 



 
 

1.02.09 Each candidate running for the positions of Treasurer, Q-CESA 
Representative, Alumni Representative or an individual running a CESA Referendum 
question shall be allowed three (3) minutes for an opening statement. 
1.02.10 Each candidate team running for the positions of Year Representatives shall be allowed three (3) 
minutes for their joint opening statement. 
1.02.11 Once all of the opening statements have been completed for a specific position, the question 
period for the individuals running for that position shall commence. 
1.02.12 This forum is not a debate and as such, candidates may not ask questions of other candidates 
running for the same position. 
1.02.13 All questions shall be addressed to all candidates running for the same position. 
1.02.14 The number of questions taken shall be at the discretion of the CEO. 
1.02.15 Each candidate or candidate team shall be allowed one (1) minute to answer each question. 
1.02.16 The order in which the candidates answer the questions shall alternate for every question asked 
beginning with the first candidate who spoke. 
 
ARTICLE 2. CAMPAIGNING 
2.01 Class Talks 
2.01.01 Any classroom appearance shall be cleared through the Professor or Lecturer in advance of the 
scheduled time, proof of which must be forwarded or sent to the CEO. 
 (a) This contact may be made during the nomination period. 
2.01.02 All content shall be consistent with previously approved campaign material and shall be above 
reproach not convey negative messages or sentiments towards other candidates. 
2.01.03 Class talks shall be no more than five (5) minutes in length. 
2.01.04 The distribution of campaign paraphernalia shall be permitted during class talks, to those 
individuals who request it. 
2.02 Platform E-Mail 
2.02.01 Platforms of all the candidates shall be collected and approved by the CEO by the first day of the 
campaign period. The Executive Administrator may be consulted as needed throughout this approval 
process.  
2.02.02 Each platform email shall be no more than 600 words. 
2.02.03 Notwithstanding Subsection 2.02.02, the Executive candidates’ platform email shall be no more 
than 1000 words. 
2.02.04 The CEO shall send the platform email to all Concurrent Education students at least two days 
prior to the candidates forum. 
2.02.05 This email shall contain a reminder about the Candidates Forum as well as the dates and times 
of the vote voting days. 
 
ARTICLE 3. CAMPAIGN MATERIALS 
3.01 Campaign Materials 
3.01.01 Campaign materials are defined as any items that in and of themselves intentionally publicize 
and/or promote a candidate or candidate team. 
 (a) Posters 
  i) Candidates shall be permitted to print a maximum of twenty-five (25)   
 posters. 



 
 

ii) Poster size shall not exceed 11 inches by 17 inches. The 
candidates shall be permitted to make smaller posters; however the 
limit of twenty-five (25) posters per candidate remains the same, 
regardless of poster size. 

  iii) Prior to display, all posters shall be approved by the bodies    
 appropriate to the desired display location such as MCRC, JDUC,    
 Libraries, etc. 
 (b) Stickers 
  i) No candidate shall use promotional stickers while campaigning. 
 (c) Websites 

i) Candidates are permitted to launch campaign websites, which may remain up and 
available throughout the campaign and voting periods. 
ii) Candidates’ websites may remain up and available until the completion of voting. 

  iii) Website content shall not be altered or deleted after 8:00 p.m. on the   
 final day of campaigning. 
 (d) E-mail 
  i) Unsolicited email shall not be permitted. 

ii) Mass email shall not be permitted. This includes any email sent with the purpose of 
publicizing and/or promoting an individual or team's candidacy in the election and any 
email that is sent to remind students to vote. 
i) Emails to Con-Ed students regarding a promotion of an individual’s or group’s 
candidacy, as well as reminders to vote, are prohibited. 
ii) Candidates may only use email as a medium through which to campaign if they are 
directly responding to an individual’s query. Such responses can only be replied back to 
the individual who sent the query to the Candidate(s). 

  iii) The right to send mass emails regarding elections is reserved solely for   
 the CEO. 
 (e) Social Media 

i) Candidates are permitted to launch campaign materials on social media platforms, 
including but not limited to Facebook, Instagram, and Twitter, at the discretion of the 
CEO.  
ii) Social media content shall not be altered or deleted by candidates after 8:00 pm on 
the final day of campaigning. 
iii) All social media pages and their content must be approved by the CEO prior to being 
made public on the first day of campaigning; however the CEO does not need to 
approve each individual post, as long as the post does not contain any new campaign 
materials, as defined in 3.01.01. 

  iv) The CEO shall be made an ‘Administrator’ on social media accounts   
 and pages, whenever possible, before they are made public    

v) notwithstanding 3.01.01 e) iv), the CEO reserves the right to delete, or request the 
deletion of posts with incorrect elections information or other violations of the Elections 
Policy Manual. 

3.01.02 Campaign materials may be readied prepared before the campaigning period begins, but shall 
not be displayed until the first day of the campaigning period. 



 
 

3.01.03 New campaign materials may be developed during the campaign period, 
but still must be approved by the CEO prior to its distribution. 
3.01.034 All graphic campaign materials shall be approved by the CEO and the 
Executive prior to printing. 
3.01.045 No candidate or candidate team may spend more than $20.00 on campaigning. This limit 
includes any external sources of funding. 

(a) All bills shall be saved and presented at the end of the campaign period to          

              prove that candidate or candidate team spending did not exceed $20.00. 

3.01.056 Candidates shall be reimbursed for their campaign materials or spending. 3.01.067 Candidates 

shall not interfere in any manner with the campaign materials of other candidates. 

3.01.068 No campaign materials shall be placed on trees, utility poles or off campus. 

3.01.079 Notwithstanding subsection 3.01.01(c) and 3.01.01(e), each all candidates shall be required to 

remove all of their campaign election materials produced on their behalf for the purposes of election by 

8:00 p.m. on the last day of campaigning.  

 
ARTICLE 4. FALL ELECTIONS 
4.01 The Fall Elections shall follow a modified election policy as outlined below for the positions of First 
Year Representative to the AMS, First Year Representatives, and those positions deemed applicable 
under Section 4.10.05.02 of the CESA Constitution. 
4.02 The CEO shall: 

(a) Inform all Association members of the available positions via the Association website, an 
email sent via the Listserv, the Frosh Handbook, and an announcement during Frosh Week, 
preferably at Academics on West and/or the CESA Pizza Lunch.  

4.03 An Election Information Meeting shall take place before the nomination period begins, during 
which the CEO shall: 
 (a) review all of the important election dates, 
 (b) review the Elections Policy Manual and Article 4 of the Constitution, 

(c) answer any questions with concern to the Elections Policy Manual and Article 4 of the 
Constitution, 

 (d) provide their contact information for further questioning of the Elections 
 Policy Manual and Article 4 of the Constitution, 
 (e) make nomination forms available. 
4.04 The nomination period shall extend from the time of the distribution of nomination forms until the 
end of the first week of class, at which time nomination forms will be due to the CEO.  
4.06 Campaigning will begin at 12:00 a.m. of the first campaigning day, which shall proceed in 
accordance with Articles 2 and 3 of this document and Article 4 of the Constitution.  
4.07 All first year elected positions shall be elected by first year students notwithstanding the First Year 
Rep to the AMS who shall be elected by all members of the Association. 
4.08 Notwithstanding the above, the Elections Policy Manual and Article 4 of the Constitution shall be 
followed. 
 

 

 


